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Abstract 
This paper takes 71 management accounting documents published in the 
2015-2017 mainstream journals as a sample, systematically combs, summa-
rizes and reviews the management accounting research topics and research 
methods. We find that the subject of management accounting research is in-
creasingly diversified, with performance evaluation and measurement, com-
pensation and incentive research being the most popular. There are obvious 
differences in research methods at home and abroad. Among them, domestic 
research mainly focuses on data-based empirical analysis and normative re-
search, while foreign literature research methods prefer experimental re-
search methods. I hope that the comparative analysis of the article can pro-
vide reference for the research and development of domestic management 
accounting. 
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1. Introduction 

In 2014, the Ministry of Finance issued the guidance of the Ministry of Finance 
on comprehensively promoting the construction of management accounting 
system (Draft for comments), which is the first time in China to comprehen-
sively promote the construction of management accounting system in China, 
and specifically explained the objectives, main tasks and measures of manage-
ment accounting system. In 2016, the Ministry of Finance officially launched the 
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basic guidelines for management accounting to promote the work of manage-
ment accounting, improve the level of internal management, and promote eco-
nomic transformation and upgrading. In order to respond to the call of the state 
and promote the development of management accounting in China, a lot of re-
search has been carried out in theory and practice. 

However, there are few systematic summary studies on the research topics 
and methods of management accounting in our country, and there are the fol-
lowing defects: first, the research interval fails to reflect the latest development of 
management accounting, which makes the conclusions out of touch with the 
practical guiding significance; second, the research object is not comprehensive 
enough, most of them only consider the development of domestic management 
accounting research, ignoring to sort out the related documents of foreign man-
agement accounting research, so that we cannot know the hot research topics 
and research methods, it is difficult to provide reference for domestic scholars. 

In view of the shortcomings of the existing research, this paper reviews the 
research literature of management accounting in the mainstream academic 
journals at home and abroad from 2015 to 2017, systematically summarizes the 
theme and research methods of management accounting research, hoping to 
provide direction for further research of management accounting. 

2. The Research Sample 

In view of the authority and influence of journals, this paper does not cover the 
journals other than accounting and with insufficient influence factors. Chinese 
journals mainly selected “Management World”, “Economic Research”, and 
“Accounting Research”. English journals ranked according to the “Social Science 
Citation Index” (SSCI) impact factor ranking, and selected five top accounting 
journals (Management Accounting belongs to the sub-areas of these five journal 
studies). However, because Accounting and Economics (JAE) has not covered 
management accounting articles in the past three years, the Journal of Account-
ing Research (JAR) and Accounting Review (AR) have fewer management ac-
counting articles, and at last, the English journals mainly choose Accounting, 
Organization and Society (AOS) as the research object. By selecting the above 
journals as the analysis object, it can reflect the status quo and development 
prospects of mainstream management accounting research at home and abroad. 
The selection time of the paper is from 2015 to 2017. According to the above 
criteria, after the statistics, the paper finally selected 71 papers. The specific dis-
tribution of these papers in the journal is shown in Table 1. 

From Table 1, it can be seen that there are many articles on management ac-
counting research in “Accounting Research” in recent three years, accounting 
for 45.1% of the samples selected; 16 articles on “Management World”, ac-
counting for 22.5%; few studies on management accounting theme in “Econom-
ic Research”, only one in recent three years. In the foreign literature, “Account-
ing, Organization and Society” has made great contribution to the research of 
management accounting, with 22 articles in recent three years. 
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Table 1. Journal distribution. 

Journal 
2015-2017 

Number Of Articles (%) 

Management World 16 (22.5) 

Economic Research 1 (1.4) 

Accounting Research 32 (45.1) 

Accounting, Organization and Society/AOS 22 (31.0) 

Total 71 (100.0) 

Note: The percentages in parentheses. 

3. Management Accounting Research Review 
3.1. Research Theme 

In order to avoid the research topic being too scattered, 71 articles were classi-
fied according to the methods of Shields (1997) [1], Du Rongrui (2009) [2] and 
Meng Yan (2014) [3]. The problems of management control system can be di-
vided into five categories, which are performance measurement and evaluation, 
budget (including budget communication, budget management, budget negotia-
tion, etc.), internal control, compensation and incentive, and general manage-
ment control system. The research of cost problem can be divided into three as-
pects: cost accounting, cost stickiness (there are many researches on cost stick-
iness in recent three years, so this topic is listed separately) and other cost prob-
lems. External oriented management accounting mainly includes value chain 
analysis, strategic management and supply chain management. In recent years, 
supply chain management has attracted more attention. The general problems of 
management accounting mainly involve general problems and practical investi-
gation. Other issues include value-based management issues and management 
accounting information systems. 

As shown in Table 2, during 2015-2017, there were 38 articles (53.5%) related 
to management control system in the journals studied, which are still the key is-
sues of domestic and foreign research, among which performance measurement 
and evaluation as well as compensation and incentive issues dominate. There are 
7 papers (9.8%) on cost accounting and management. It can be seen that there 
are few studies on cost in recent three years. There are 12 papers (16.8%) in-
volved in the general research of management accounting. The problems of 
management accounting itself have been hot in recent years, mainly due to some 
discussion on the theoretical construction of management accounting frame-
work and the innovation of research methods. External-oriented management 
accounting 10 papers (14.0%), supply chain management, which accounted for 
5.7%, strategic management accounting accounted for 4.2%, value chain analysis 
accounted for 2.8%. 4 other topics (5.8%) that cannot be classified in the above 
categories. 
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Table 2. Study topic distribution. 

Research Topics 
2015-2017 

Number Of Articles (%) 

Management Control 
System Problem 

Performance Measurement and Evaluation 11 (15.5) 

Salary Incentives 14 (19.7) 

Intra-Organizational Control 1 (1.4) 

Budget 3 (4.2) 

General Problem 9 (12.7) 

Total 38 (53.5) 

Cost Problem 

Cost Accounting 3 (4.2) 

Cost Stickiness 3 (4.2) 

Other Cost Issues 1 (1.4) 

Total 7 (9.8) 

Externally Oriented 
Management Accounting 

Value Chain Analysis 2 (2.8) 

Strategic Management Accounting 3 (4.2) 

Supply Chain Management 5 (7.0) 

Total 10 (14.0) 

Management Accounting 
General Problem 

General Problem 10 (14.0) 

Practice Investigation 2 (2.9) 

Total 12 (16.8) 

Other Problems 
Value-Based Management 2 (2.9) 

Management Accounting Information System 2 (2.9) 

Total 4 (5.8) 

Total 71 (100.0) 

Note: The percentages in parentheses. 

3.1.1. Management Control System 
In 2015-2017, the research on management control system at home and abroad 
mainly focused on performance measurement and evaluation (11 papers), com-
pensation and incentive (14 papers). In addition, there are many researches on 
management control system itself, which is defined as general problems of 
management control system (9 papers). 

The research of performance measurement and evaluation in China is mainly 
aimed at the implementation effect of some enterprise performance evaluation 
models and the improvement of the original evaluation system. For example, 
EVA model of risk adjustment and its application in performance evaluation of 
central enterprises (Zhou Baicheng, Marco Wei, etc., 2016) [4]. In foreign coun-
tries, the research focuses on the expression of performance measurement sys-
tem and the relationship between performance and individual. For example, the 
expression function of performance measurement system: field research of 
mental health development project (Robert H. chenhall et al., 2017) [5]; research 
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on the relationship between performance and individuals, such as how the time 
of performance feedback affects individual performance (Todd a. thornock, 
2016), which designs performance evaluation and feedback by incorporating the 
concept that learning cost fluctuates in each stage of multi-step task, the system 
provides practical significance [6]. 

The research of compensation system is mainly to explore the related prob-
lems of the company’s executive compensation, and the related research of ex-
ecutive compensation is mainly based on the prevailing compensation control. 
At the same time, due to the development of modern enterprise system, the 
separation of enterprise ownership and management rights, how to reasonably 
distribute executive compensation, encourage executives to consider more share-
holders’ interests and enterprise value, in order to reduce agency costs is a hot 
topic discussed by scholars. The incentive system mainly involves the research 
on the incentive system and methods of executives and employees, in order to 
improve the performance of enterprises and create more value. Foreign scholars 
Margaret A and Abernethy (2017) found that management’s organizational 
identity (OI) can effectively reduce agency costs [7]; Jason L. Brown (2016) 
found that compensation based on performance can more attract participants 
with higher skill level and high risk preference [8]. Domestic scholars Chai Cai 
and Huang Shizhong (2017) studied the relationship between competitive strat-
egy, executive compensation incentive and corporate performance from three 
perspectives of compensation incentive. The results showed that: when examin-
ing the impact of executive compensation incentive on corporate performance, 
we should select the matching executive compensation incentive mechanism 
according to different competitive strategies, and pay more attention to the se-
lection of executive incentive methods. Otherwise, it will have a negative impact 
on the company’s performance. This conclusion further explains the phenome-
non of “decoupling” between executive compensation and corporate perfor-
mance in reality and the divergence of research conclusions on executive com-
pensation incentive and corporate performance in academic research, which has 
certain theoretical and practical significance [9]. Wang Xin and Li Yanlin et al. 
(2015) studied the effectiveness of corporate social responsibility and manager 
compensation incentive, and found that social responsibility may become a new 
agent factor and an excuse to shirk responsibility on camera for managers’ com-
pensation incentive in state-owned enterprises, especially when state-owned en-
terprises are faced with performance decline, social responsibility environment 
pressure is large, and ownership is scattered, which is more obvious. In private 
enterprises, this phenomenon does not exist [10]. 

This paper points out that corporate social responsibility does not necessarily 
result in the low efficiency of corporate budget soft constraint and manager 
compensation incentive. In view of the salary assessment of state-owned enter-
prise managers, we need to focus on the performance assessment of corporate 
social responsibility. However, the above research on compensation and incen-
tive system adopts more research ideas and methods in the field of corporate 
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finance, but the research topic belongs to the research category of management 
accounting. 

In the past three years, only one journal has been selected for the study of in-
ternal control, which comes from the Management World. It mainly studies the 
advantages and disadvantages of internal control from the perspective of budget 
implementation and budget slack. 

Budget mainly focuses on budget negotiation, budget communication and 
budget management. For example (Markus C. Arnolda, Robert M. Gillenkirch, 
2015) negotiated budget for planning and performance evaluation: an experi-
mental study [11]. For example, domestic scholars Liu Lingbing and Han 
Xiangdong (2015) selected Shenhua Group, a Chinese local enterprise that has 
implemented budget management for 16 years, and studied the meaning con-
struction mode in the development and evolution of enterprise budget manage-
ment [12]; Liu Lingbing and Sun Zhen (2016) studied the motivation, form and 
effect of budget communication based on the empirical evidence of in-depth in-
vestigation of Chinese enterprises, and the results suggested that enterprise 
management in addition to paying attention to the budget process and technical 
methods, they should also pay attention to the important role of communica-
tion, culture, personnel and other factors in improving the budget effect [13]. 

In this paper, we define the management control system as a general problem. 
This kind of research mainly includes the following questions: 1) Introduce the 
application of management control system in enterprises; 2) Study the signific-
ance and mechanism of enterprise application management control system, such 
as the dislocation control of (Evelien Reusen, Kristof Stouthuysen, 2017): the 
role of management control system imitation in supply chain [14]; 3) Study the 
integration of management control system, such as (Robert H Chenhall, Frank 
Moers, 2015) the role of innovation in the development of management ac-
counting and its integration with management control [15]; 4) The impact of 
management control system on performance, such as (Jasmijn C. BOL, Stephan 
Kramer, etc., 2015) how control system design affects performance evaluation 
compression: the role of information accuracy and result transparency [16]. 

3.1.2. Cost 
Cost issues in 2015-2017 include cost accounting, cost stickiness and some other 
cost issues. Among them, regarding the cost stickiness, such as the implementa-
tion of the minimum wage regulations and the Cost Stickiness of enterprises 
(Jiang Wei, Yao Wentao and Hu Yuming, 2016), taking the implementation of 
the minimum wage regulations of China in 2004 as the starting point, this paper 
examines the impact of the increase of employee costs caused by the implemen-
tation of the minimum wage regulations on the Cost Stickiness of enterprises in 
China from a dynamic perspective. The research results show that after the im-
plementation of the minimum wage regulation in 2004, the Cost Stickiness of 
Chinese enterprises has weakened. Further research finds that in state-owned 
enterprises, enterprises with low per capita wages of employees, labor-intensive 
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industries and regions with low degree of marketization, the implementation of 
the minimum wage regulation has a stronger weakening effect on the Cost 
Stickiness [17].  

3.1.3. Externally Oriented Management Accounting 
This kind of research includes three subjects: value chain analysis, strategic 
management accounting and supply chain management. Research on strategic 
management, such as (Jia Jianfeng, Tang Guiyao, 2015) research on the impact 
of the match between executive competency and strategic orientation on corpo-
rate performance, enrich and expand the research on the match between execu-
tive competency, strategic orientation and corporate performance, which pro-
vides theoretical basis and empirical support for understanding and explaining 
the strategic decision-making of Chinese enterprises [18]; for example (Song 
Hua, Lu Qiang, 2017) found that the strong connection and weak connection of 
SMEs in the supply chain network play an important role in improving their 
ability and financing performance, especially the weak connection is more con-
ducive to the realization of supply chain financing [19]. 

3.1.4. Management Accounting General Issues 
Such topics include general questions (10 papers) and management accounting 
practice (2 papers). In recent three years, the general problems of management 
accounting are mainly the discussion and innovation of management accounting 
theory and method, and how to develop management accounting under the 
change of social environment, to conform to the trend and change of the times. 
For example, Shen Yifeng and Guo Xiaomei (2015) studied the background, 
content and influence of CIMA’s global management accounting principles [20]; 
Feng qiaogen (2015) studied the change management and innovation explora-
tion of management accounting [21]; Guan Ruidi and Nan Xingheng (2016) on 
the innovation and development of management accounting with Chinese cha-
racteristics under the new normal [22]. In addition, there are two studies on 
management accounting practice. 

3.1.5. Other Issues 
The literatures not covered in the above research categories include two topics: 
management accounting information system (2 papers) and value based man-
agement (2 papers). Among them, the research of management accounting in-
formation system is mainly about the theoretical revision and integration of the 
system. The research of value-based management mainly involves EVA enter-
prise value management. 

3.2. Research Methods 

This paper classifies the research methods of management accounting docu-
ments from 2015 to 2017. According to the classification of Du Rongrui et al. 
(2009) [2], the research methods are divided into six categories: Empirical Re-
search Based on database, normative analysis, experimental research, field re-
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search, case study and analytical model research. It also analyzes the application 
of research methods from two perspectives: the distribution of research methods 
in different journals and the distribution of research methods in different topics. 

3.2.1. Distribution of Research Methods in Research Journals 
As shown in Table 3, the distribution of six research methods in Accounting 
Research, Economic Research, Management World, and Accounting, Organiza-
tion and Society, from the statistical results, the overall empirical research and 
normative analysis whose proportion is relatively large, accounting for 32.4% 
and 28.2% of the selected literature, respectively. Analytical model research and 
case study methods are less used in management accounting, accounting for on-
ly 4.2% and 5.6% of the study sample. Domestic journals, such as the most 
widely used research methods in Accounting Research, are also empirical studies 
and normative analysis studies. The research methods used in management ac-
counting articles in Management World mainly focus on normative analysis and 
field research. In the past three years, the literature accounts for 31.3% of the 
journals, and the empirical research methods also occupy a large weight, ac-
counting for 25%. The Western journal “Accounting, Organization and Socie-
ty”/AOS is different from domestic journals. Western management accounting 
research methods focus more on experimental research, accounting for 36.4% of 
journals. And this experimental method is in a blank state in Accounting Re-
search, Economic Research, and Management World. At the same time, the 
proportion of empirical research in AOS is not small, accounting for 27.3% of 
the journal. 

3.2.2. Distribution of Research Methods in Research Topics 
This paper further analyzes the application of research methods in various re-
search topics. The results are shown in Table 4. As can be seen from Table 4, 
normative analysis/conceptual research methods are the most widely used in  
 
Table 3. Distribution of research methods in different journals. 

Research Methods 

Accounting 
Research 

Economic  
Research 

Management 
World 

AOS 

Total 
Number Of 
Articles (%) 

Number Of 
Articles (%) 

Number Of 
Articles (%) 

Number Of 
Articles (%) 

Empirical Research 12 (37.5) 1 (100.0) 4 (25.0) 6 (27.3) 23 (32.4) 

Normative Analysis 12 (37.5) 0 (0.0) 5 (31.3) 3 (13.6) 20 (28.2) 

Experimental Study 0 (0.0) 0 (0.0) 0 (0.0) 8 (36.4) 8 (11.3) 

Field Research 4 (12.5) 0 (0.0) 5 (31.3) 4 (18.2) 13 (18.3) 

Case Study 3 (9.4) 0 (0.0) 0 (0.0) 1 (4.5) 4 (5.6) 

Analytical Model 1 (3.1) 0 (0.0) 2 (12.4) 0 (0.0) 3 (4.2) 

Total 32 (100.0) 1 (100.0) 16 (100.0) 22 (100.0) 71 (100.0) 

Note: The percentages in parentheses. 

https://doi.org/10.4236/jss.2019.712009


J. Xie 
 

 

DOI: 10.4236/jss.2019.712009 115 Open Journal of Social Sciences 
 

Table 4. Distribution of research methods for different topics. 

Research Methods 

Management  
Control System 

Cost 
Externally Oriented  

Management Accounting 
Management Accounting 

General Problem 
Other Problems 

Total 
Number Of  
Articles (%) 

Number Of 
Articles (%) 

Number Of Articles (%) Number Of Articles (%) 
Number 

Of Articles (%) 

Empirical Research 14 (36.8) 5 (71.4) 3 (30.0) 1 (8.3) 0 (0.0) 23 (32.4) 

Normative Analysis 5 (13.2) 1 (14.3) 2 (20.0) 10 (83.4) 2 (50.0) 20 (28.2) 

Experimental Study 6 (15.8) 1 (14.3) 0 (0.0) 0 (0.0) 1 (25.0) 8 (11.3) 

Field Research 8 (21.1) 0 (0.0) 3 (30.0) 1 (8.3) 1 (25.0) 13 (18.3) 

Case Study 3 (7.9) 0 (0.0) 1 (10.0) 0 (0.0) 0 (0.0) 4 (5.6) 

Analytical Model 2 (5.2) 0 (0.0) 1 (10.0) 0 (0.0) 0 (0.0) 3 (4.2) 

Total 38 (100.0) 7 (100.0) 10 (100.0) 12 (100.0) 4 (100.0) 71 (100.0) 

Note: The percentages in parentheses. 
 
various research topics, while case studies, analytical model studies, and experi-
mental research are rarely used. Case studies and analytical model studies are 
only used in management control systems and management accounting general 
issues. Experimental research is mainly used in management control systems 
and cost accounting and management. From the research topic, the research 
methods of management and control systems are the most widely used, and all 
kinds of research methods are not only applied, but the proportion (except nor-
mative analysis) is the highest among all kinds of research methods. Normative 
analysis methods are mainly used in the general management accounting prob-
lems, mainly depending on the research nature of management accounting gen-
eral issues, mainly focusing on the development and innovation of management 
accounting theory. 

4. Research Conclusions and Enlightenment 
4.1. Research Conclusions 

This paper analyzes 71 management accounting research papers from 2015 to 
2017, from several aspects such as the selection of management accounting pa-
pers, research topics of management accounting, and management accounting 
research methods. From the analysis results of this paper, the following four 
conclusions can be drawn:  

Firstly, during the research period of the past three years, the research of 
management accounting has developed rapidly. In addition to the subject jour-
nal of management accounting research, Management World, other journals 
such as Accounting Research, there are more and more researches on manage-
ment accounting. In addition, in the foreign TOP5 major journals, “Accounting, 
Organization and Society” (AOS) has contributed a lot to the research of man-
agement accounting in recent years.  

Secondly, management control has always been the central issue of manage-

https://doi.org/10.4236/jss.2019.712009


J. Xie 
 

 

DOI: 10.4236/jss.2019.712009 116 Open Journal of Social Sciences 
 

ment accounting research, 53.5% of the 71 selected literatures have studied this 
issue. Among them, the evaluation of performance and measurement, as well as 
the study of compensation and incentives, have always been hot issues in man-
agement accounting research. At the same time, there have been many studies 
that have thought about and explored the development and integration of the 
management accounting control system itself. In addition, research on cost is-
sues has paid more attention to the problem of enterprise cost stickiness in re-
cent years, while traditional cost methods such as activity-based costing have 
been greatly reduced in recent years. With the greatness of supply chain re-
search, the paper has established a sub-topic of externally oriented management 
accounting research with reference to previous studies. With the implementa-
tion of relevant national policies and opinions, management accounting research 
has been increasingly recognized by enterprises and the society. Therefore, there 
are many researches on the theory, conceptual framework and innovation of 
management accounting itself.  

Thirdly, from the perspective of management accounting research methods in 
recent three years, different research methods have been widely used in different 
research topics. Because the problem of management control system is always 
the most important problem in the research of management accounting, the re-
search method is the most extensive in this subject. The research methods of 
management accounting are viewed from the perspective of the differences be-
tween domestic and foreign journals, among which domestic journals, such as 
Accounting Research and Management World, use more data-based empirical 
research, normative research and field investigation research, and the experi-
mental research is basically in a blank period. On the contrary, experimental re-
search methods are more common in foreign literature, mainly used in the re-
search of management control system and cost management. In addition, the 
methods of case study and model analysis are seldom used in the research of 
management accounting. 

4.2. Research Enlightenment 

To sum up the above-mentioned problems, we can get the following enlighten-
ment from the problem, hoping to provide some reference for the development 
of management accounting. 

1) Strengthen the Construction of the Theoretical System of Management 
Accounting 

As the saying goes, the theoretical basis determines the height of practice, and 
the innovation and development of any discipline is inseparable from a complete 
theoretical system. Although the research theme of management accounting is 
closer to practical content, as an academic research, management accounting re-
search should be theoretical. In comparison, nearly half of the domestic man-
agement accounting research has not found a clear theoretical source, and 
merely describes the concept of practice or management accounting, and has not 

https://doi.org/10.4236/jss.2019.712009


J. Xie 
 

 

DOI: 10.4236/jss.2019.712009 117 Open Journal of Social Sciences 
 

risen to the theoretical level. In addition, in the theory of specific applications, 
domestic research is still based on economic theory, especially agency theory, 
and there are few management accounting studies in applied sociology and psy-
chology. This paper believes that to implement the goal of forming a theoretical 
system of management accounting with Chinese characteristics, China’s man-
agement accounting research should not be limited to “social practice” or “eco-
nomic behavior”, but should be combined with China’s social and economic 
conditions and cultural background. Choose the right theory according to the 
research object and problem and even build a management accounting theory 
based on the Chinese background, and improve the theoretical, academic and 
international nature of management accounting research. 

2) Construct Management Accounting Theory Based on Chinese Enter-
prise Practice 

The research of management accounting should not only have academic 
value, but also should be close to and guide the management accounting practice 
of enterprises. As we all know, after the financial crisis broke out, China’s 
economy has also been affected. How to survive or even gain competitive ad-
vantage in the context of financial crisis is a concern in corporate practice. 
Therefore, “reducing costs and increasing efficiency” has become the business 
target of many enterprises in the context of financial crisis. However, the statis-
tical results of this paper show that there are not many studies on cost and con-
trol, etc., accounting for only 9.8% of the 71 articles. It is worth noting that there 
are many research topics about performance evaluation and compensation sys-
tem, the availability of salary data and the particularity of salary management in 
Chinese enterprises are the main reasons why this kind of research has been 
widely concerned. However, this kind of research has limited help for enterpris-
es to get rid of the impact of financial crisis and gain competitive advantage. It is 
imperative to discuss the influence of China’s special political, economic, cultur-
al and social environment on management accounting practice and theory from 
the perspective of Chinese traditional culture, customs, religion, human feelings, 
face and other informal systems as well as the interaction between formal and 
informal systems. Combining the elements of management accounting with 
Chinese characteristics with the existing theoretical framework of the west, this 
paper constructs the theoretical system of China’s management accounting with 
the internal relationship between the institutionalization of management ac-
counting and the knowledge system of management accounting as the main 
framework, in order to guide the practice of China’s management accounting. In 
order to improve the international status of China’s management accounting 
and make management accounting better guide the practice of enterprises, the 
future research of management accounting should be more close to the practice 
of enterprises, sort out and summarize China’s management accounting tools 
and methods, refine the conceptual framework of management accounting, and 
gradually form a theoretical system of management accounting with Chinese 
characteristics. 
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3) Expand the Application of Experimental Research Methods 
At present, in the experimental research of management accounting in China, 

most of the topics are focused on budget and salary. Few scholars use behavioral 
experimental research method to study performance evaluation and cost control 
issues, which have been the focus of western experimental research of manage-
ment accounting (Wang Ye, 2013) [23]. The narrow range of topics makes it dif-
ficult for the experimental research method to become the mainstream method 
of management accounting research in China as the questionnaire method. As 
can be seen from Table 3, the selected Chinese journals such as Accounting Re-
search, Economic Research, and Management World have no literature on expe-
rimental research methods. The experimental research method can control some 
interference factors and ensure the validity of the experimental research, espe-
cially the establishment of causality in the research. The experimental research 
method has incomparable advantages. Therefore, the development of manage-
ment accounting in China should expand the research topic of experimental re-
search, so that experimental research method can be a good supplement in the 
research of management accounting. 
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